
BOARD OF VISITORS INFORMATION SESSION MINUTES 
AUGUST 30, 2021 

An information session (open session) for the Board of Visitors was held on Monday, 
August 30, 2021, at 10:30 a.m. in the Latham Ballroom A/B at The Inn at Virginia Tech, 
in Blacksburg, Virginia. There was no public comment period.  

Board Members Present Absent 
Letitia Long (Rector) Ed Baine (Vice Rector) 
Shelley Barlow Anna James 
Carrie Chenery Mehul Sanghani 
Greta Harris  Jeff Veatch 
C. T. Hill
Sharon Martin
Melissa Nelson
L. Chris Petersen
Horacio Valeiras
Preston White

Constituent Representatives Present: 
Paolo Fermin, Undergraduate Representative to the Board 
Phil Miskovic, Graduate/Professional Representative to the Board 
Serena Young, Staff Representative to the Board 
Robert Weiss, Faculty Representative to the Board 

Also present at the meeting were:  President Timothy Sands, Kim O’Rourke (Secretary to 
the Board), Lynsay Belshe, Rosemary Blieszner, Eric Brooks, Cyril Clarke, Lance Collins, 
Al Cooper, Karen DePauw, Jon Deskins, Corey Earles, Jeff Earley, Kari Evans, Lance 
Franklin, Ron Fricker, Rebekah Gunn, Angela Hayes, Rachel Holloway, Elizabeth Hooper, 
Byron Hughes, Chris Kiwus, Sharon Kurek, Jamie Lau, Elizabeth McClanahan, Nancy 
Meacham, Scott Midkiff, Ken Miller, Laurel Minor, Terri Mitchell, Mike Mulhare, Justin Noble, 
Mark Owczarski, Ellen Plummer, Menah Pratt-Clarke, Robin Queen, Chris Rahmes, Frank 
Shushok, Ken Smith, Don Taylor, Tracy Vosburgh, Melinda West, Chris Yianilos, a number 
of students and representatives of the media.  

* * * * * * * * * *

Rector Long convened the meeting and welcomed everyone to the Information Session. 
The agenda included: 

• Update on the Innovation Campus – Lance Collins, Vice President and Executive
Director of the Innovation Campus, briefed the Board on recent activities, including
plans for students, faculty, curriculum, facilities, and staffing.  Specifically, there is a
goal of having 50 faculty by 2028; Dr. Collins is in conversation with several faculty.
He reported that for Fall Semester 2021, 355 applications were received for the M.Eng.
program there and 157 students accepted offers of admission; about two-thirds are
international. He also invited the Board to the groundbreaking on September 14.
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• Update on Sesquicentennial Celebration Plans – Rosemary Blieszner, Chair of the 
Sesquicentennial Steering Committee and Alumni Distinguished Professor, and 
Angela Hayes, Associate Vice President for Advancement and Sesquicentennial 
Director, updated the Board on the long list of plans for the 18-month celebration of the 
university’s 150th anniversary. The plans were the result of numerous brainstorming 
sessions with various groups.  The official launch will occur at Homecoming in October.  
Banners are already on display hanging from Burruss Hall and around campus and in 
other locations where VT has a presence.  The Sesqui flag will even fly from the 
FuturHaus, which is in Dubai for an international competition. At the VT Bookstore, 
there will be an exhibit that revisits VT’s various identities since its founding. Among 
the many events planned, there will be Sesquicentennial “road shows” in cities that 
have a sizable alumni base, and the Board will be sent a timeline for those events.  The 
capstone event will be an “Ut Prosim Month” in April 2022. 

• Presentation on COVID-19 Research – Dr. Navid Ghaffarzadegan, Associate 
Professor of Industrial and Systems Engineering provided this presentation via Zoom 
from Northern Virginia.  He explained that in April 2020, a COVID modeling group was 
formed with two objectives: to build infectious disease modeling capacity with public 
health and wider transdisciplinary input and expertise; and to develop a COVID-19 
model that incorporates behavioral responses of students to provide guidance for 
university operation.  A simulation model of the spread of COVID-19 in universities 
was developed and calibrated for Virginia Tech.  He demonstrated the simulation 
model, showing how it can be used to make projections based on behaviors and might 
inform policy making.  President Sands noted that the university leadership has relied 
regularly on Dr. Ghaffarzadegan’s insights regarding which non-pharmaceutical 
interventions are most effective in given situations, and he expects to continue to tap 
into the model repeatedly as the semester progresses. Rector Long expressed 
appreciation to Dr. Ghaffarzadegan for his important work. 

• Constituent Reports – Each of the four constituent representatives to the Board 
presented a report.  Reports were made by: Paolo Fermin, Undergraduate 
Representative; Phil Miskovic, Graduate/Professional Representative; Serena Young, 
Staff Representative; and Robert Weiss, Faculty Representative. 

 
* * * * * * * * * * 

 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:59 a.m. 
 

(Copies of the presentations and reports are filed 
with the permanent minutes and attached.) 
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Virginia Tech Board of Visitors Meeting 
 

Information Session 
 

Monday, August 30, 2021 
10:30 a.m. – 12:00 p.m. 

 
The Inn – Latham Ballroom 

Virginia Tech Campus 
 
 

 
Innovation Campus Update 

• Dr. Lance Collins, Vice President and Executive Director for the Innovation Campus 
 
 
Sesquicentennial Update 

• Dr. Rosemary Blieszner, Chair of the Sesquicentennial Steering Committee, Interim Dean for 
the College of Architecture and Urban Studies, and Alumni Distinguished Professor 

• Ms. Angela Hayes, Associate Vice President for Advancement and Sesquicentennial Director 
 
 
Covid-19 Research 

• Dr. Navid Ghaffarzadegan, Associate Professor, Industrial and Systems Engineering 
 
 
Constituent Reports  

• Mr. Paolo Fermin, Undergraduate Student Representative to the Board 
• Mr. Phil Miskovic, Graduate Student Representative to the Board 
• Ms. Serena Young, Staff Representative to the Board 
• Dr. Robert Weiss, Faculty Representative to the Board 
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UPDATE TO BOARD OF VISITORS
Lance Collins, Vice President and Executive Director
August 30, 2021
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Innovation Campus Progress Report

Faculty Curriculum Facilities

StaffingStudents
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Faculty

Our goal: 50 faculty by 2028

• Reviewing requests by VT computer science and 
computer engineering faculty

• Conducting external searches for faculty this fall.

• Scale hiring of teaching/research faculty with 
enrollment growth plans.
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Transition to project-based learning

• Training faculty in best practices

• Planning pilot projects this academic year.

• Reviewing M.Eng curriculum and developing plan to 
transition over the next three years.

Curriculum
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Ready to break ground

• Design continues on-time and on-budget.

• Ceremony planned for Sept. 14th at 4 p.m.

• Working closely with JBG Smith to find an anchor 
tenant for the adjacent Innovation Building.

Facilities
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Enrollment growth
Our focus: Grow M.Eng programs in the D.C. region.

Fall 2021 Admissions (as of 8/12)
Applications:  355
Will Attend:  157

• Progress on in-state and under-represented populations. 
(Still work to do)

• Context: Last year, 40 degrees awarded to D.C. based 
students in CS and CPE programs.

Students
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A new academic year  

• Classes started last week

• In-person instruction continues at the Northern 
Virginia Center.  

• Launched a new services hub there for the growing 
number of students.

Students
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Growing team
We are continuing to fill key leadership positions.  

• Welcomed Franki Fitterer, Communications and 
Marketing Director, on Aug. 25.

• Interviewing candidates for K-12 Programming 
Director, funded from the Boeing gift. 

• Hiring Principal Partnerships Officer, position shared 
with Link, License and Launch  

Staffing
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150 TH ANNIVERSARY UPDATE
R O S E M A R Y  B L I E S Z N E R ,  C H A I R A N G E L A  H A Y E S ,  D I R E C T O R
S E S Q U I C E N T E N N I A L  S T E E R I N G  C O M M I T T E E  U N I V E R S I T Y  S E S Q U I C E N T E N N I A L

B O A R D  O F  V I S I T O R S  M E E T I N G  - A U G U S T 3 0 ,  2 0 2 1
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S E S Q U I C E N T E N N I A L  V I S U A L S
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CAMPUS IS DRESSED FOR THE SESQUICENTENNIALAttachment C



POP-UP AND FLAG 
POLE BANNERS & 

BOOKSTORE 
DISPLAY
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BLACKSBURG/ROANOKE 
REGIONAL AIRPORT DISPLAY
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T I M E L I N E  &
C E L E B R A T I O N  H I G H L I G H T S
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S E S Q U I C E N T E N N I A L  
C E L E B R A T I O N  H I G H L I G H T S

• Featured Colleges and Units
• Official Public Launch – Homecoming 2021
• Sesquicentennial Road Show
• Capstone Event – April 2022 – “Ut Prosim Month”
• International Presence
• Key Anniversaries 
• 150,000 Hours of Service
• Time Capsule
• Sesquicentennial Grove of Trees
• Sesquicentennial Class Acknowledgement
• Symposium
• PDN Credit and Digital Badge
• Other Highlights
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THANK YOU!

R O S E M A R Y  B L I E S Z N E R ,  C H A I R A N G E L A  H A Y E S ,  D I R E C T O R
S E S Q U I C E N T E N N I A L  S T E E R I N G  C O M M I T T E E  U N I V E R S I T Y  S E S Q U I C E N T E N N I A L
R M B @ V T . E D U A N H A Y E S 1 @ V T . E D U
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Navid Ghaffarzadegan 

navidg@vt.edu
Industrial and Systems Engineering, Virginia Tech

8/30/2021

Model-based policy-making for containing 
COVID-19 in universities: 

Fall 2021 updates

1Navid Ghaffarzadegan 2021, Covid-19 in Universities
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Background: COVID Modeling Group at Virginia Tech

• April 2020: A covid-modeling group was formed
• Objectives: 

• Build infectious disease modeling capacity with public health and wider transdisciplinary 
input and expertise 

• Develop COVID-19 models to provide guidance for university operation

Navid Ghaffarzadegan 2021, Covid-19 in Universities 2

August 
2020

Nov 
2020

April 
2021

July 
2021

Start of the 
pandemic

Forming covid-
modeling group

Suggestions for Fall 
2020 semester 

operation

Suggestions for Spring 
2021 semester 

operation

Suggestions for Fall 
2021 semester 

operation

Presentation 
for the Council 
of Presidents

• Interdisciplinary group, close collaboration with the university, led 
by Ron Fricker and Laura Hungerford.

• My objective: A simulation model that incorporates behavioral 
responses of students to help projection and policy-making

• Reports prior to each semester including projections and 
suggestions

August 
2021

Delta 
updates
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Virginia Tech and COVID-19

• Two waves of COVID-19 during Fall and Spring 
semesters. One wave per semester (black 
lines). 

• Common pattern: 
• Early overshoot starting immediately after school 

opens.  
• (After 2-6 weeks) followed by a declining pattern to 

“some” steady state daily cases.
• About the same number of total cases (1783 vs. 

1518).
• Fewer cases during only-online periods.

• Differences: 
• Sharper rise in Fall than Spring, possibly due to 

starting with 1-2 weeks only-online. 
• More tests in Spring than Fall. (45K vs. 59K) 

Fig.1 - COVID-19 daily cases and tests at Virginia Tech (7-
day moving average) during 2020-2021 academic year

Navid Ghaffarzadegan, VT ISE 3
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COVID-19 Simulation Model of Universities

• Inputs:
• Data on coronavirus characteristics, domestic prevalence, test accuracy, etc. (Source CDC, 

published papers).
• Data on university operation, population, demographics, cases, tests, etc. (Source Virginia Tech)

• Process: 
• A mathematical model, the core structure consistent with the literature, modified to represent a 

college town, consistent with Blacksburg.
• Outcome: 

• Projection.
• Policy insights (through what-if analysis). 

Navid Ghaffarzadegan, VT ISE 4

Projection

Policy 
insights

Simulation model of covid-
19 in universities

    
    
    
       
     

   
 

      

    

Daily positive cases (simulation vs. data)

60

45

30

15

0
0 47 94 141 188 235 282 329 376 423 470 517

Time (Day)
Positive cases : Base Run.vdfx
Data

Data on VT

• A simulation model of the spread of 
covid-19 in universities was developed, 
as an input for policy-making.  

• Calibrated for Virginia Tech
• Provided policy suggestions at different 

points.
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Let’s simulate the model.

Navid Ghaffarzadegan, VT ISE 5

navidg@vt.edu

Policies

Scenarios

Testing policy

Mask enforcement

Stay-home policy

COVID-19 Pandemic Dashboard for Universities (F2020, S2021, F2021)
- Version 19 - Calibrated to Virginia Tech data

Risk communicaton

Daily positive cases (simulation vs. data)

60

30

0
0 94 188 282 376 470

Time (Day)
Positive cases : Test 3.vdfx
Data

t=1 is August 1, 2020.

Fraction above 60
Stay-home F2021

Vaccination

Navid Ghaffarzadegan (VT, ISE, navidg@vt.edu)

Mask use F2021 of
unvaccinated

Sensitivity to
daily cases

Max possible
vaccination fraction
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In this part, we will run the 
simulation model and test a 
few policies.

The model is very complicated 
and includes many variables. It 
also has a dashboard that 
looks like this figure, and one 
can run what-if scenario 
analysis to evaluate effects of 
different policies without the 
need to go to the details of the 
equations.
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Paolo Fermin 

Undergraduate Representative to the Board of Visitors 

August 2021 

 

Undergraduate Constituent Report 

Good afternoon members and constituents of the Board. It is a great honor to serve as the 

undergrad representative this year, and allow me to quickly introduce myself before we dive into 

things. I am a senior studying Computer Engineering, and I live in Alexandria, VA. I have served 

as an RA in the Honors Residential Commons at East AJ, a member on the Student Life Council, 

and also worked on various undergraduate research projects with the Hume Center and the 

FASER lab. I hope to provide the student perspective to you all throughout the year as best as I 

can. It is even more special to hold this position during this historic sesquicentennial year, and 

hopefully, I'll learn how to pronounce it by the end.  

At this time last year, some students hadn't even fully unpacked their belongings in their 

residence halls, because they were expecting to be sent back home before the month was out. In 

stark contrast, the mood on campus this year is quite hopeful. One of the biggest reasons that 

students fall in love with Virginia Tech is the community, and I feel that it's back and stronger 

than ever. Once again students can randomly bump into a friend in the classroom or walking 

across the Drillfield, and often you haven't seen each other in over a year. New friends are being 

made simply by being around other students again, connections that could never have been made 

in an awkward Zoom breakout room that we’ve gotten too used to. Huge tour groups led by 

Hokie Ambassadors walking backward seem to have only gotten bigger, and even the iconic 

electric scooters that were a pre-pandemic hit have made a comeback. By far the biggest factor in 

students being comfortable with this return to normalcy is the university’s strict COVID policies, 

requiring every student taking in-person classes to show proof of vaccination, or submit to 

regular COVID testing. I would like to be absolutely clear that students are largely in favor of 

these policies, as shown by the 94% vaccination rate recently publicized in the VTNews. These 

numbers are certainly something to be proud of, and I thank the Board and administration on 

behalf of students for taking a strong stance when it comes to vaccination.  

Mask usage among students has also been high – most of the time, those seen inside not 

wearing a mask are quickly reprimanded by a faculty, not to mention the dirty looks they’ll get 
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from their peers before then. However, as soon as you step outside, the mask policies become a 

free for all. The university itself has hosted events such as the Welcome Week concert and the 

Hokie Hi picnic, where thousands of students gather in proximity outdoors, with few masks in 

sight. This disparity between indoor and outdoor mask usage has led to some confusion amongst 

students, who have expressed this to me via conversations and social media. I recognize that this 

puts decision makers in a tough spot. On one hand, students are dying for a return to normalcy 

(not to mention the upcoming football games), and these big events have been great for 

introducing the freshman and sophomore classes to Hokie traditions that they have missed out 

on. On the other hand, the Delta variant is still a concern for many. The solution is not clear, and 

I hope that university leadership can work together with students to provide more 

communication and guidance on this issue.  

It is truly a testament to Virginia Tech’s reputation that we received a record-breaking 

number of applications for the incoming Class of 2025, with just under 7,000 new students 

accepting offers. Students are eager to be back on campus and fully immerse themselves in the 

Hokie experience. Yet a population of about 30,000 undergrads flocking back to Blacksburg has 

presented a challenge for some of our infrastructure. For off-campus students to return, they must 

navigate around a maze of construction sites, only to find that the very same construction has 

eaten up some of the available parking space. On-campus students must schedule around packed 

dining halls, with wait times upwards of an hour at peak times. As our numbers continue to 

grow, students would love to see continued investment in infrastructure that is front-facing to the 

daily student experience.  

I would lastly like to mention the new Undergraduate Student Senate or USS. The USS 

transition team has worked tirelessly over the summer creating a constitution, bylaws, and an 

election code, all to build a new model for student governance. With the lessons learned from the 

former Student Government Association, the USS is designed systemically with accountability, 

diversity, and clarity in mind. I would like to thank the administration, especially the Student 

Affairs office, for their support has had an “incalculable impact” on this process – that’s a direct 

quote from the transition team. Through this year, I will work together with the USS as it will 

provide an outstanding new avenue for undergraduates to make their voices heard.  

Once again, I'd like to thank the Board and administration for navigating us through these 

past three difficult semesters, and now it is a fresh start. This palpable sense of energy and 
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optimism on campus presents a great opportunity for university leaders. I hope to work closely 

with students, adminstration, and the Board this year so that Virginia Tech can once again 

demonstrate what it means we say that "This is Home." 
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Report from the Graduate Student Representative to the Board of Visitors 
Phil Miskovic 

 
Delivered at the August 2021 Meeting  

 
 
Good morning/afternoon Rector Long, Vice Rector Baine, members of the Board, President 
Sands, and other guests. 
 
I want to begin by thanking you for entrusting me with this appointment. The honor of 
serving my fellow graduate and professional students during this year, at a convergence of 
two historic events for our University, is certainly not lost on me. 
 
As we begin our sesquicentennial festivities, we also break ground on the Innovation 
Campus next month. This new facility further extends our already strong graduate student 
presence in the northern Virginia area, where, as you know, we’ve had graduate education 
for over 50 years. 
 
The celebrations of our 150th anniversary coincide with laying the foundation for our next 
150 years. The speeches basically write themselves. 
 
But it’s within that same theme of the past meeting the future that I frame my remarks for 
you today. 
 
In preparing for my new role, I looked back at some of the initiatives undertaken by my 
predecessors.  
 
One of Tara Reel’s focuses was on the physical space, ensuring graduate and professional 
students had adequate facilities. Zo Amani emphasized the differences between 
undergraduate and graduate students. Ryan King advocated for services at our extended 
campuses. Sabrina Sturgeon sought increased diversity and inclusion, as well as open 
communication. 
 
Virginia Tech has made great strides in addressing some of these issues, but there’s always 
more work that can be done. Issues that have been the focus of past discussions continue to 
perpetuate. For example, this summer, Graduate and Professional Student Senate President 
Jack Leff, Amanda Burroughs, and other graduate students organized 14 listening sessions 
across the 9 colleges. Students were given an opportunity to voice their concerns about any 
issues they had, though several themes formed: 
 

• There’s an unhappiness with compensation for graduate assistants, and a particular 
concern for international students for can’t seek outside employment over the 
summer 
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• Related is an increasing cost of living, especially in the Blacksburg and northern 
Virginia areas 
 

• Parking issues were the most frequent response and where many students focused 
their frustration 

 
• There’s also a concern about fees—not necessarily that they’re too high (though 

they could always be lower), but rather concern surrounding communication 
around fees: how they’re determined, how they’re used, and so on. Students would 
also like to engage in conversations regarding late fees and penalties, perhaps 
allowing for grace periods or more forgiving processes for waiving late fees 
administratively.  

 
I look forward to working with the administration, the GPSS, and my fellow graduate and 
professional students on continuing this foundational work started long before me. 
 
Simultaneously, my goal is to set up a structure for readily identifying graduate and 
professional student concerns and a process for prioritizing the most pressing needs.  
 
The inspiration for this concept comes from the last board meeting. Allow me to get a bit 
theoretical for a moment. Board members will recall Dr. Sui’s presentation on the four 
frontier areas of future research. One such area was Whole Health—changing the paradigm 
from a focus on disease and symptoms to one of whole health, integrating intersections of 
animal, environment, and human health and building in communities and systems to 
empower multifaceted well-being. 
 
What that basically means is all aspects of society are linked—natural and built 
environment, systems and policies, and so on. All contribute to a societal homeostasis. 
 
If we take this macro concept and apply it to the individual level, we can better understand 
the need to focus on the “whole health” of the graduate and professional student. Academic, 
mental, physical, financial, social, and spiritual health all work together to contribute to the 
individual student’s homeostasis. 
 
From there we can take those broad categories and form a grid with grad student’s most 
pressing needs, not unlike the Enterprise Risk Management prioritization from last 
meeting. I envision a sort-of living dashboard updated with various data as it becomes 
available. Data would come from sources as formal as the Report of the Graduate Education 
Task Force from last year;  the Mental Health Task Force Report from 2019; and the Food 
Access and Security Study; or sources as informal as surveys or less-formal studies by the 
GPSS.  All of these would combine to form a single, common understanding of the graduate 
experience. 
 
My overall objective is to create a sustainable system where we all work collaboratively to 
continue to build upon past work, always moving further and further into the future.  
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In closing, I would be remiss if I did not mention and personally thank Dean Karen DePauw 
for her many years of dedicated service to the graduate school, and to graduate students 
especially. Dean DePauw’s commitment to the health and well-being of graduate students 
has been extraordinary. We’ll miss seeing her, and I personally would like to wish her a 
happy retirement, and I look forward to getting to know and working with the new Dean of 
the Graduate School, Aimee Surprenant. 
 
 
Thank you. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attachments: 
 
Executive Summary of the Report of the Graduate Education Task Force 
 
Phil Miskovic Background/Bio 
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Report of the Graduate Education Task Force (GETF) 
Executive Summary 
Virginia Tech is a strong university with excellent opportunities for graduate education, and is among the 
leaders in land grant universities in the United States, with our crucial missions of teaching, scholarship, and 
outreach to our communities. Our trajectory has been upward, with our global university ranking recently 
rising substantially to the 201-250 band (from 251-300). Looking to the future, VT leadership has publicly 
announced strong ambitions, including our aspiration to be among the top 100 global universities. This 
ambition is not without relevant precedent; as noted elsewhere in the report, land grant universities from 
states with comparable populations and gross domestic products, like Purdue (88), Penn State (78), and 
Michigan State (84), are already among the top 100 global universities. There is, however, much work to be 
done for VT to perform in the area of graduate education at the levels of the land grant universities ahead of us 
in world rankings, and we have significant opportunity to improve upon the real, important, existing strengths 
in the quality of VT graduate education. 
 
VT lags its aspirational peers (throughout the report, we refer to the fourteen land grant universities that are 
ranked higher than VT in the global rankings, as well as nearby North Carolina St. U., as our “aspirational 
peers” in key performance criteria for graduate education). We have one of the smallest overall enrollments of 
the group, and we have full time graduate student enrollment that is only 55% of the average of those 
aspirational peers (trailing that average by fully 4000 full time graduate students). Graduate enrollment per 
tenured and tenure track faculty member (TTF) lags the average of our aspirational peers by approximately 1.4 
graduate students (3.2 per TTF for VT vs. 4.6 peer average). Effective mentoring of graduate students of course 
requires faculty mentors; yet, particularly in the science departments (defined broadly across several colleges), 
VT tends to trail most of our aspirational peers in both TTF faculty members and TTF faculty members 
normalized by total enrollment. External funding, so crucial to graduate education and research, and a very 
significant limiter on graduate enrollment, was fully 47% lower than the average of our aspirational peers (VT 
$297M, peer average $564M) in 2017. Since historically a significant proportion of VT external funding has 
come to the VT Transportation Institute, the Fralin Biomedical Research Institute, and the Biocomplexity 
Institute (the first two do not tend to fund many graduate students, and the research of the former 
Biocomplexity Institute has a decreased footprint), VT external funding for graduate education and research 
could actually be less than suggested by the 2017 numbers. Graduate enrollments at VT have declined in 
recent years, while graduate enrollments at our aspirational peer institutions have increased. It is equally 
worrying that both VT graduate applications and yield have declined, while those at our aspirational peers 
have increased. Some of the enrollment issues can be assigned to specific causes, and the vast majority of the 
decline has been in master’s programs. Declines in master’s of education program enrollments have continued 
over a long time span, believed to have been driven mostly by changes in teacher certification requirements. 
Declines in business master’s degrees may have resulted from discontinuation of the full time MBA program 
in Blacksburg. Yet at VT the level of PhD program enrollment has been stagnant as well, and some programs 
have experienced declines. 
 
The GETF constructed hypotheses to explain these data, and considered approaches to improving enrollment 
in graduate education. Funding is essential to successful graduate programs. We noted that many other 
aspirational peers have far more robust programs to assist incoming and enrolled graduate students in crafting 
student-initiated funding proposals. In fact, in some respects the environment at VT not only fails to support 
such energetic students, but is punitive. Students who get a fellowship proposal funded, for example by the 
National Science Foundation, may receive a stipend that is lower than the VT average stipend for their 
program, and/or they may not receive funding for health insurance. We propose a mechanism herein that 
encourages and supports student-initiated funding proposals, and ensures that students who succeed will 
be advantaged, not disadvantaged. Currently, there are relatively few endowed graduate fellowships at VT. 
We contend that the level of bequest or giving to endow a graduate fellowship eternally is within the financial 
means of far more alumni and other potential VT supporters than, e.g., funding a building. We believe that 
graduate fellowship endowment targets should be set and potential donors approached such that we 
substantially grow the number of endowed graduate fellowships at VT. Many of our aspirational peers 
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provide a version of candidacy status for graduate students who have passed their preliminary exams, are 
now PhD candidates, and who are focusing on research. The funding that will be freed up by candidacy status 
will ease the financial burden on students, and make external funding go further in supporting VT graduate 
research. We propose herein a mechanism by which the resolution to create candidacy status at VT, passed 
by University Council, can be implemented in such a way as to provide these benefits and yet be less costly 
to the university. 
 
In order to enhance the success rate of VT faculty in obtaining external funding, we surveyed faculty and office 
of sponsored programs (OSP) personnel at our aspirational peer universities to get a picture of how they are 
supported in creating research proposals. The survey reveals that VT faculty get a comparable amount of 
support to that available at our aspirational peers, but that there are best practices for support in crafting 
proposals that the GETF hopes will be adopted at VT. These include more assistance in preparing forms for 
which the data can be extracted directly from OSP databases, further experimentation on placing some OSP 
personnel out in the colleges where they can interact more with proposal writers, and consideration of the 
possibility that OSP personnel in the colleges develop specific expertise and strong contacts with a funding 
agency of special pertinence to that college, acting as a conduit so that VT can extend its knowledge of 
upcoming opportunities, and even influence the nature of upcoming opportunities. 
 
To directly address the issue of recruiting success, the GETF recognizes the energy, expertise, and creativity of 
departments, and their essential role in the graduate recruiting process. We also recognize the value of a 
coordinating body; one which can create dashboards, university communications that are customizable to 
departments to keep up frequent contact with recruiting targets, help with constructing strategies tailored to 
characteristics of groups of similar departments, and bring together program and department recruiting 
experts to share and promulgate best practices. We recommend a hybrid model, which has also been called a 
“central coordination, local deployment” model, to improve VT graduate recruiting. The Graduate School 
can play a strong role in this new model, and can also play a much stronger role in periodic program 
evaluation. A capable and neutral entity like the Graduate School can substantially improve graduate program 
assessment and review, promoting a culture of learning from one another, and constant improvement. We also 
note that the graduate student stipends that many of our programs offer fall well below those of our 
aspirational peers and that this likely has a negative impact on our ability to recruit top students. 
 
With regard to the quality of VT graduate education, our students tell us that they greatly appreciate the 
outstanding sense of community that is fostered here for graduate students; overall, they have many positive 
things to say about the quality of the VT graduate education experience. At the same time, there are areas for 
improvement as well. Quality and cost of housing for graduate students is a continuing issue; there may be 
opportunities for VT to work more closely with apartment owners and community leaders to raise 
expectations and improve availability. Mentorship is a crucial aspect of the interactions between faculty, 
particularly chairs of graduate committees, and graduate students. Most new faculty members have had no 
formal training in running a research group, supervising students, dealing with problems that arise, managing 
a research budget, and other aspects of successful mentorship. We propose herein that new VT TTF faculty 
members should all participate in mentorship training, using effective and proven methodology. There are 
many other aspects of professional training that are highly beneficial to graduate students, preparing them to 
move on to virtually any imaginable career; effective oral and written communication, team leadership and 
working effectively on teams, basic statistics, and a number of other professional skills. The GETF 
recommends organization of VT professional training opportunities in a Graduate Certificate to increase 
awareness and ultimately achievement for our graduate students. Effective mentorship training for young 
faculty and professional development of our graduate students will thrust VT into a leadership position 
among land grant universities in these respects, and will make VT students exceptionally well-prepared for 
their professional careers. 
 
We give here abbreviated versions of the key GETF recommendations; all recommendations are elaborated 
within the appropriate, subsequent report section. We Recommend that VT: 
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1. Provide to graduate students resources to support enhanced numbers of student-initiated research 

proposals. 
 

2. Make a focused effort to solicit donations for endowed graduate fellowships. 
 

3. Increase the number and scope of self-funded graduate programs. 
 

4. Implement a modified version of the Candidacy Status resolution passed by the University Council in 
spring 2019. 
 

5. Expand mentorship training to include all new assistant professors. 
 

6. Implement 360q feedback for tenure-track faculty (TTF). 
 

7. Implement a Professional Development Graduate Certificate. 
 

8. Increase the minimum assistantship stipend rate to match the minimum rates of Virginia Tech’s 
aspirational peers..  
 

9. Annually compare graduate stipend rates to our peers, and create incentives for colleges to maintain 
competitive rates. 
 

10. Develop standard phrasing to properly convey intentions to employ graduate students for multiple 
years. 
 

11. Enhance Office of Sponsored Programs support to faculty preparing research funding proposals.  
 

12. Co-locate OSP staff in colleges and enhance agency-specific expertise and relationships.  
 

13. Adopt a hybrid model where the Graduate School assists departments and programs to improve 
graduate recruiting. 
 

14. Enhance the role of the Graduate School in graduate program review and evaluation for continuous 
improvement. 
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Phil Miskovic Background 
 
 

 
 
Phil Miskovic is a PhD student in the Center for Administration and Policy (CPAP), focusing his 
research on local government. He is also completing a Master of Public Health (MPH) with 
concentrations in both Public Health Education and Infectious Disease.  
 
Phil splits his time between Blacksburg and Crewe—a town of about 2,300 population in rural 
Nottoway County, about three hour’s drive from the main campus—where he serves as that 
town’s mayor. He says his motivation comes from a desire “to bridge the gap between theory 
and practice, especially in economically disadvantaged areas rich with strong communities and 
culture, but lacking in financial resources or the subject matter expertise of the modern public 
administrator.”  His elected service began in 2012 with his first of four 2-year terms as a 
member of Crewe Town Council before being voted into his current role in the 2020 municipal 
election. 
 
Phil has a Master’s degree in Homeland Security and Emergency Preparedness from Virginia 
Commonwealth University and a BA in Religion from Hampden-Sydney College. He also serves 
as a graduate assistant in public relations for the College of Architecture and Urban Studies and 
as the emergency planner for Virginia’s Department of Behavioral Health and Developmental 
Services (DBHDS).  Prior to his employment with DBHDS, Phil was a policy analyst for Virginia’s 
Secretary of Public Safety in the administration of then-Governor Bob McDonnell. 
 
Phil also serves on the Board of Directors of the Virginia Municipal League.  In 2019 he was the 
first recipient of the Emerging Leader Award by the Sorensen Institute for Political Leadership. 
In his free time, Phil enjoys cooking, traveling, and home renovations. His Crewe home is a 
century-old historic Catholic Church he purchased and painstakingly repurposed for its current 
use.    
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Rector Long, members of the Board of Visitors, President Sands, administrators, and guests: Thank you for this 
opportunity to speak with you about Virginia Tech’s staff.   
 
I would like to take a moment to thank President Sands and Administrators for your transparency and leadership 
during this last year and a half and for continuing that leadership into what will become our new normal.  We 
appreciate your ongoing communication and your attentiveness to staff. Thank you! 
 
I am honored and proud to represent the Staff today and I want to take a moment to brag on our phenomenal 
staff here at Tech.  I am always astounded and proud to see the strength and resilience that our staff show time 
and time again. Whether it be in the day-to-day things or things that pop up and surprise us like a Pandemic.  Our 
staff always come through better and stronger. They are truly the backbone of this University and without them 
the University couldn’t function.   
 
This summer or Senate has been busy.  Our constitution and by-laws are currently under review because we are 
trying to align them with the new and improved governance restructure which is also on-going. We are excited 
to see the changes happening in shared governance which appears to give all senates a collective voice in areas 
that impact our specific constituent groups.  Hopefully the changes will be making their way through the 
governance system this year.  I am also happy to announce we have added an ad-hoc committee for Staff 
Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion.  Up to this point all most all of the DE&I efforts have been faculty and 
management focused so, we are looking forward to having DE&I professional development and involvement 
opportunities available to staff in the coming year.  Our staff are really excited for the new “Future of Work” 
Program that HR’s Bryan Garey and his team have created.  This is going to be the main focus of my report. 
 
The “Future of Work” Program is a program which allows and encourages flexible work options whether it be 
flexible work hours, hybrid work options, or fully remote work.  I would like to take a second to personally thank 
Bryan and his team. It’s because of their hard work that the door is now opening for more flexible work options 
for employees moving forward. So many people have now experienced the benefits of flexible work, such as time 
and money saved since they no longer have to commute/or commute as much. Morale and productivity have also 
increased in most cases and the overwhelming issue of caregiving responsibilities and safety concerns have 
been made easier because of this flexibility as well. The university is also seeing the benefits of flexible work, it 
can now expand the size and breadth of Virginia Tech’s candidate pools for jobs by reducing historic barriers, 
including geographically remote and rural locations. Flexible work options also make Virginia Tech more 
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competitive in the job market while increasing retention efforts. There is also space savings as well, as we all 
know, space here at Virginia Tech is a hot commodity. These are just a few of the benefits of flexible work options 
here at Tech. We understand that some jobs have to remain in-person but normalizing flexible work could help 
initiate long-term change. I believe this is the way of the future and part of our new normal.  
 
Just like with any new program or change there come challenges.  While HR is a large supporter and advocate 
for this program, the decision to allow staff to have flexible work options have been delegated to each 
Department and its Leadership.  A large number of staff are reporting inequitable use of the new flexible work 
program.  While some departments/leadership are open to having conversations about flexible work options and 
are willing to allow their staff to continue or start new flexible work schedules, other departments/leadership 
have a different philosophy. It’s what I like to refer to as the “old school philosophy” where the thought is people 
have to fill the seats in the office to get the work done and done well. Not to mention some of the leaders are 
unwilling to even have conversations about flexible work options because they feel their marching orders have 
been given to have everyone back in-person.  It sounds clear that the problem isn’t the old school mindset 
necessarily but, one of poor communication and accountability.  If the communication throughout leadership, 
departments, and supervisors were the same, in supporting flexible work options when feasible and then have 
leadership holding all departments and supervisors accountable for providing such flexibility, this would ensure 
much less inequalities within the Future of Work program.  Staff have proven for the past year and a half that 
they can do this just as well from home and other states as they ever could do it from an office.  It is important 
for staff to have this support and what is needed is a trickle-down effect to accomplish lasting change for the 
future of work. Virginia Tech stands to have a tremendous loss of many valuable staff if the inflexibility and lack 
of support aren’t address quickly. I don’t think anyone wants to see that happen. Together we can create a better 
work force and stronger Hokie Nation well into the future. 
 
On behalf of Staff Senate, I would like to thank you for listening today and thank you for the opportunity to share 
our thoughts.  I look forward to sharing our ongoing progress and collaborating with you all to make this year the 
best one yet! 
 
Sincerely, 
Serena D. Young 
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Early Faculty Engagement in Transformative Initiatives to Enhance Research, Teaching, 
and Engagement 

 

A student asks a provocative question after a lecture that results in a continued discussion over a semester 
that leads to a fulfilling research experience that flowers into a career the student would never have 
considered without this series of events. I have now been at Virginia Tech long enough to see this progression 
take place several times, and I consider sparking a student’s interest to the extent that their prospects 
fundamentally change and improve as among the proudest moments of my professional life. I know there are 
many faculty members who could tell similar stories because student interactions with faculty members at 
Virginia Tech are often life-altering experiences. Faculty members serve the university community in other 
ways as well. Almost all research grants that come to Virginia Tech are awarded to faculty members. The 
knowledge discovered and the research products generated by these grants make the world a better place. 
The community engagement efforts of faculty members extend and apply that knowledge and creativity 
throughout Virginia, the country, and the world. All told, the teaching, research, and engagement of faculty will 
propel us in our ambition to be recognized as one of the leading 21st-century global land-grant universities. 

Yet every part of our community can make reasonable claims for their importance. Take away the students 
and why are we here? Without staff, what could we achieve? Without the various levels of administration, the 
operation would grind to a halt. The ongoing revision to shared governance at Virginia Tech asks us to 
recognize this interdependence and to make the most of it by bringing representatives of the different 
groups together in the right numbers at the right times.  

One of the more exciting aspects of this revision is the realization that large changes or additions to our 
missions will be more fully implemented if the groups that will be impacted by those changes, that will be 
asked to carry them out, have a significant role in their development. The process we are creating, called the 
university mission initiative process, would bring representatives of senates and the administration together 
in small numbers to create proposals that address additions to or new ways of meeting our mission goals. 
Experiential Learning is the first initiative we are trying to develop through this process.    

What appeals to me about this process is how it seeks to capitalize on our collective knowledge and leverage 
the benefits of genuine representative involvement to increase collective adoption of new policies or 
procedures. In any large organization, bringing the right talent to a piece of work can be hard to do, and 
convincing large groups to accept new ideas can be ever harder.  While the university mission initiative 
process cannot solve these problems, it will help us minimize their negative impacts and should lead to 
better, more broadly trusted results.  

More exciting to me, though, is the potential for this process to create moments and synergies very similar to 
the student experience I presented earlier. Since part of the UMI process is to give these small groups a clear 
charge and high degree of autonomy in the development of their proposals, members will be in a position to 
spark new ideas and see where they take them, initially free of the necessarily political process of gaining 
support for their ideas. Finding a way to free our creative and entrepreneurial energies is essential, as is 
making sure that ideas are genuinely supported to a degree that allows us to apply them in fact and not just 
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in word. The UMI process seeks to balance these phases of change and give them appropriate and necessary 
breathing space from each other, while also recognizing that both are essential.  

If I have a request of you, it is that you continue to support the shared governance revision and the UMI 
process in particular. The hardest aspect of the kind of change that the president, provost, faculty, staff, a/p 
faculty, and students are trying to initiate is often cultural, and the tone you set at the top resounds. In 
particular, I ask that you consider the benefits of involving faculty early in the development phase of any 
substantial revision that impacts teaching, research, or engagement at Virginia Tech.  
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